FRIENDS OF THE BODLEIAN
NOTICE is hereby given that the sixty-fifth Annual General Meeting of the Society will be held in the Sheldonian Theatre, Oxford, on Thursday 24 June 2010 at 3.00 p.m. for the following purposes:

1. To receive and consider the Report of the Council of Management and the Directors’ Report and Financial Statements for the year ended 31 March 2010.

2. To elect members of Council.

3. To elect an Honorary Treasurer.

4. To appoint Auditors.
5. To consider any other business which may be transacted at an Ordinary General Meeting. Notice of motions should be sent to the Friends’ Secretary in advance of the Meeting.

Dr Sally Mapstone, Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Personnel and Equality, will take the Chair. After the formal business, the meeting will hear Philip Pullman in conversation with David Fickling, a special talk by an author and his publisher.
Dr Sarah Thomas, Bodley’s Librarian, will propose a vote of thanks to the speakers and report on Library matters.
A selection from the year’s purchases and donations will be exhibited in the Proscholium at the entrance to the Divinity School from 9am until 6pm on 24 June.

Members and guests are invited to take tea in the Divinity School, Old Library, following the meeting. Members wishing to accept the invitation to tea are asked to inform the Friends’ Administrator, Friends of the Bodleian, Bodleian Library, Oxford, OX1 3BG, tel: 01865 277234, email: fob@bodleian.ox.ac.uk, by Friday 18 June 2010.
REPORT

1. The Council of Management submits its Report, with the Directors’ Report and Financial Statements for the year ended 31 March 2010.

2. The members of Council retiring by rotation are, all of whom, being eligible, offer themselves for re-election. Council recommends that Professor Katherine Duncan-Jones, Professor Jon Stallworthy, Dr Sarah Thomas and David Vaisey be re-elected members of Council. 
3. The Honorary Treasurer, Dr Fram Dinshaw, retires and being eligible, offers himself for re-election.
4. The Auditors, Bronsens, retire and are eligible for re-appointment.
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Friends of the Bodleian is a company limited by guarantee and not

having a share capital. Registered in England and Wales 395989.

Registered charity 280573.

No director receives any remuneration for his or her services, or is

interested in any contract with the Company.

The object of the Friends of the Bodleian is the advancement of education of the public and the enrichment of the Bodleian Library’s collections by encouraging donations and providing an income for the purchase and preservation of manuscripts and printed books, under the control of its Council of Management and separate from the Library’s own funds.

REPORT OF THE COUNCIL OF MANAGEMENT 

2008 – 2009
The sixty-fourth Annual General Meeting of the Society was held in the Sheldonian Theatre, Oxford, on 26 June 2009, with Professor S. Iversen, Acting Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Research, in the Chair. Professor J.H. Stallworthy, retiring Chairman of the Council of Management, presented the Report of the Council of Management and the Directors’ Report and Financial Statements to 31 March 2009, which were adopted. Professor J.M. Barnard, Dr R.P. Carr, Mr T.M. Hofmann, Mr C. Hurst, and Mr R. Ovenden were re-elected members of Council, and Dr C. Fletcher was elected a member of Council for the first time. Dr F.E. Dinshaw was re-elected Honorary Treasurer, and the Auditors, Bronsens, were re-appointed. Lord Hurd of Westwell, CH, CBE, PC, addressed the meeting on Pleasures of an amateur historian. Dr S.E. Thomas, Bodley’s Librarian and Director of Oxford University Library Services, proposed a vote of thanks to the speaker, announced the change in Chairmanship of the Council of Management, reported on Library matters. Before and after the meeting, a selection of the year’s purchases and donations was exhibited in the Proscholium in the Old Library. Afternoon tea was served in the Divinity School.
During the year under review the Friends gained 87 new members and lost 25 members by death and 14 by resignation. 73 members have not responded to a final reminder letter.  8 members from whom mailings were returned as ‘addressee unknown’, were removed from the list of current members.   On 31 March 2010 there were 1430 members.
Honorary Life Membership of the Friends has been conferred on Clare Ross who very generously donated the papers of Edmund Blunden, a 20th-century English poet.
The Council of Management thankfully acknowledges the receipt of a legacy of £5,000 by the late Marjory Muirhead Rigby and of many donations: £5,000 by Professor L.R. Chase; £400 by St. John’s College, Oxford; £278 by L. Baglin; £200 by W. R. van Dijk; £200 by L. Kornicka; £100 by Merton College, Oxford; £70 by R. Gilson; £50 by M. Albert; £50 by Dr S. Whyman; £38 by Dr M. Ducrow, £25 by J. Heilbron; £23 by Mr & Mrs Wheway; £20 by Lady Bullard; £20 in memory of A. Saunders; below £20: by Major A. Heybournand; P. Elliott; and P. Nye.
Council is most grateful to the following for their donations of material to the Library through the Friends: R. J. Bruce, G. Bussey, D. Butler, J. Flavell, Dr C. Fletcher, A. Honey, Rev. W. Hooper, B. Molland, P. W. Nash and A. Felstead, R. Ovenden, A.D.S. Roberts, D. Vaisey, Dr. K. Williamson, Rev. J. Woollcombe and W. Zachs. 

The amount spent during the year on the purchase of manuscripts and printed books for the Library was £42,300 from the Accumulated Fund. At 31 March 2010 the total reserves held were £93,412.07 (£87,364.61 in the Accumulated Fund and £6,047.46 in the David Rogers Fund). It is the policy of the Council of Management always to keep a reserve of at least £20,000 in the Accumulated Fund to meet recurrent commitments and to make appropriate purchases of Library materials as opportunities arise. 
The Friends’ first podcast was made available in September 2009. It is the recording of Lord Hurd’s lecture Pleasures of an amateur historian given at last year’s AGM. It is now archived in the BODcast Library at  www.bodleian.ox.ac.uk/about/exhibitions/bodcasts.
The Friends of the Bodleian featured in the Hilary 2010 issue of Oxford Today, an University of Oxford termly magazine carrying news of the University’s achievements and future plans. The article informs of the significance of the papers of Edmund Blunden, a celebrated First World War poet, and the help Friends of the Bodleian played in securing them for researchers at and beyond the Library (when in The First World War Digital Archive at www.oucs.ox.ac.uk/ww1lit/).
The year’s programme of events in Oxford included free lunchtime lectures offered to the Friends as well as the general public. They were: Lewis Carroll in Numberland by Professor Robin Wilson (29 April 2009) – with the author signing his book of the same title; Representing Helen of Troy by Professor Laurie Maguire (13 May 2009); An ark for the nation by Robert J. Bruce (21 October 2009); “An uninterrupted excess of satisfaction”: Samuel Pepys’s naval papers in the Bodleian collections by Justin Reay (4 November 2009); Library philanthropy in the age of Thomas Bodley by Professor James Raven (23 February 2010); and What the papers say: Evelyn Sharp, author, journalist, suffragette and diarist by Professor Angela V. John (9 March 2010). The purpose of the free lectures and other activities is widening public knowledge of, and access to, the Library’s collections, people and buildings, and history and culture in general. This way the Friends actively promote the Library’s aim of aiding the intellectual development of all who come into contact with it.

Members of the Friends and their guests were invited to the opening of the Library’s exhibition An artful craft: historic bindings from the Broxbourne Library and other collections on 11 June 2009 and Crossing borders: Hebrew manuscripts as a meeting place of cultures on 7 December 2009. In connection with the former exhibition a bookbinding workshop was offered to the Friends on 5 August and 2 December 2009. In August 2009, the Friends were invited to the Globe production of Shakespeare’s The comedy of errors in the Bodleian’s Old Library Quadrangle.
During the year, one double issue of the Bodleian Library Friends’ Newsletter (Summer 2009 and Winter 2009/10) was published and distributed to all members. Four issues of the Bodleian Library Record (vol. 21, no. 1, vol. 21 no. 2, vol. 22 no.1, and vol. 22 no. 2) were sent to Honourable and Life Friends.
Members continued to benefit from a discount of 10% on purchases from the Bodleian Gift Shop and from a discount of 10% on the price of a reader’s ticket for the Bodleian Library, if they were not eligible for a free reader’s ticket on other grounds, subject to the Library’s normal admission requirements.

PURCHASES
Bent Juel-Jensen collection
The Library is extremely fortunate to have had as its champion the late Dr Bent Juel-Jensen, a distinguished physician and bibliophile. His book-collecting is legendary. His generosity towards medical and cultural institutions, particularly the Bodleian, was outstanding. He gave large parts of his collection to the Library, both during his lifetime and as a bequest.

In his will Dr Juel-Jensen made a provision that the Library could purchase any of his remaining books and manuscripts at half of their commercial prices. The books selected by the Library reflect the scope of his collecting interests but also include high-spots, which are unlikely to become available again or which will probably never be within the Library’s means. The first edition of H.C. Andersen’s Eventyr, one of his most prized possessions, crowns the Library’s already outstanding collection of children’s books. The Hugh Plat collection comprises editions almost entirely different to those in the Bodleian. Four ‘incunabula’ examples of Greenland printing are also of special rarity. Dr Juel-Jensen considered collecting ephemera rather imprudent and yet he possessed the most comprehensive collection of now elusive early cookery, gardening, angling, binding books, manuals and pamphlets. The later English and Continental books enrich the Bodleian’s holdings to include rare publications of or about Henry, Prince of Wales, Prince Rupert of the Rhine, Izaak Walton, Baron Munchausen, and Thomas à Kempis. The manuscripts in his library complement the Bodleian’s early modern literary, diplomatic, political and royal collections. They include diaries and travel journals. His Ethiopic manuscripts are of particular interest.

The Friends contributed £25,000 towards the purchase of this amazing collection. After a major contribution from the V&A Purchase Grant Fund, this was the largest contribution made alongside the Breslauer Foundation, the Bodleian Library, and Friends of the National Libraries.

 

Various shelfmarks
Godwin’s First Novel

The second known copy of William Godwin’s first novel, Damon and Delia (1784), originally published anonymously. 
Until1978 when the British Library acquired the first copy, both were known only from reviews. The Bodleian acquisition is bound in typical quarter calf with marbled boards (the marbling over waste paper, some of which is from the 1789 ‘horrid’ novel The Spectre, by H. J. Pye).
Set in contemporary England, the novel tells a tale of thwarted love which comes right at the end and is typical of the Gothic romances commissioned by Thomas Hookham for his and others’ circulating libraries. Godwin received five guineas for a book he wrote in ten days. Of his three early novels, which were essentially hack-work done to make some money, William St Clair thinks Damon especially interesting because, ‘one of the minor characters, Mr Godfrey, is unmistakably Godwin himself … an honest self-portrait which catches many of the essential characteristics, fantasies and aspirations of the real Godwin at the age of twenty-seven’ (The Godwins and the Shelleys, 1989).

The Library was keen to acquire this rare book to complement its already extensive collection of Godwin material among the Abinger papers. The book was purchased from Sotheby’s partly thanks to the contribution of £9,000 by the Friends of the Bodleian (from the Accumulated Fund) and partly from the Library’s funds.
Vet. A5 f. 4148

Edmund Blunden archive
Known as one of the finest poets of the First World War, Edmund Blunden was also celebrated as a writer of prose documenting his experiences of that conflict, with particular acclaim received for the account presented in Undertones of War (1928). He was, in addition, a distinguished academic, popular critic, journalist and anthologist, who won many prizes and was appointed Oxford’s Professor of Poetry in 1966. 
The collection includes almost 200 poetry manuscripts by Edmund Blunden and 22 aerogrammes (1953-55), from Blunden to the former owner of the collection, Derek Hirst, the poet’s friend.
The poetry manuscripts in the collection are diverse in date and format and written on the versos of college announcements, exam papers, auction catalogues, posters, 19th century ledgers, received correspondence, and compliments slips, etc. They appear to have been gathered together and organized by Blunden, as an archival record of his verse, both published and unpublished, from as early as 1916 to the late 1940s. While some manuscripts are fair copies (written in Blunden’s characteristic calligraphic hand), and others are marked up for the printer, a good number are extensively reworked, including examples of his most celebrated early war poems, such as 'Trees on the Calais Road' (1917), or ‘Thiepval Wood’ (1916). 
The collection was given by Blunden to his friend Derek Hirst, and included 22 aerogrammes and letters sent from Blunden to Hirst. They provide useful additional biographical insights, for example: his love of cricket, his reading interests, his academic work, and life in Hong Kong.
This material joins a significant collection of material already in the Bodleian Library, whose holdings were recently enhanced by a major gift of letters, manuscripts and books (many annotated) by and relating to the poet. Presented through the Friends, this came from the oldest daughter of Blunden’s first wife. The two collections consolidate Oxford as a major British center for Blunden studies. 
The purchase of this important archive was possible thanks to the funds from the V&A Purchase Grant Fund, Friends of the National Libraries and Friends of the Bodleian, who contributed £5,500 from the Accumulated Fund. 

Maria Edgeworth’s annonated Vivian
The book acquired is the first edition of Maria Edgeworth’s novel Vivian containing many autograph revisions by the author in ink with pencil markings by the recipient of the volume, Mary Sneyd. 

Vivian was first published in 1812 as part of a series of six volumes entitled Tales of Fashionable Life. By this date Edgeworth was influential and highly regarded. Her admirers included George Eliot, Sir Walter Scott and Jane Austen. 
Despite her high literary standing, Edgeworth was sensitive to criticism and, in her efforts to seek the approval, or rather avert the censure, of contemporary commentators, sought the advice of a circle of editors drawn from a complicated extended family. Mary Sneyd, sister of Maria’s two stepmothers, was among the most important of these advisors, as is recognised in Edgeworth’s own manuscript dedication in the book: ‘M. M Sneyd / from the author / as testimony of gratitude / for her unwearied / care & kindness in correcting these Tales’. Edgeworth’s frequent post-publication revisions in ink may reflect Sneyd’s own suggestions, or be offered by Maria for her comment. Sneyd herself has marked up parts of the book in pencil, possibly to draw attention to further editorial work required, possibly (and intriguingly) as indicators for emphases when reading aloud. 

The book, whose various annotations were either incorporated or ignored in subsequent editions, offers further insights into how Edgeworth’s circle of familial editors worked. The volume joins an important collection of Edgeworth material already in the Bodleian, adding to the Library’s great strengths in this particular field of literary history.

The book was on sale at Arthur Freeman for £1,800. The Friends of the Bodleian supported the purchase in full from the Accumulated Fund.

Arch. H e. 202 v.4
Feiyingge Conghua 飛影閣叢畫. 1891, 1893.
In the 1880s, the famous Shanghai lithographic publishing house Dianshizhai 點石齋 started to issue a collectable pictorial magazine illustrating and describing a mix of news stories, strange events, and traditional Chinese artistic imagery. In 1890, the magazine’s chief artist Wu Youru 吳友如 left to establish a competitor magazine called “Feiyingge Pictorial” (the name “Feiyingge” 飛影閣 meaning “Pavilion of Flying Shadows”). Wu Youru handed over its publication over to a fellow lithography artist, Zhou Muqiao 周慕橋 just before his death in 1893, but the magazine ceased output in 1894. It was revived for a month or two in 1902. At first its content was similar to that of the “Dianshizhai Pictorial”, but later it dispensed with journalistic content and focused on more traditional imagery. The Library has original parts of this magazine from the last two years of its production, and also from the revival. 

The acquired eight fascicules published in the early 1890s are a retrospective of the first two years of the Feiyingge's output, presented in the format of a traditional huapu 畫譜 or painting manual, designed to offer subject matter to copy or inspiration for fresh work. Apart from the last fascicle, it reflects the more traditional output of Feiyingge.


The book is complete in two parts, each with four fascicles. The fascicles in the first part (1891) are devoted to figure paintings, landscapes, flowers and birds, and various other traditional subjects; those in the second part (1893) are devoted to figure paintings, exemplary women, animals and beasts, and the latest women's fashions.
Possibly owing to its small size and somewhat ephemeral nature, this edition is of exceptional rarity. A thorough search of both online and printed catalogues has so far revealed the existence of only one other copy, in the National Library of China. The Bodleian already holds original parts of this magazine dating from the first three years of its publication, 1884-1886.
Han-Shan Tang (London) has offered a copy of this work for the sum of £2,000. The Friends of the Bodleian contributed £1,000 from the Accumulated Fund, whilst the Library provided the remaining shortfall.
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